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Each Competitive Local Exchange Car-
rier shall establish the rates for Tran-
sitional Intrastate Access Service 
using the following methodology. 

(1) Calculate total revenue from 
Transitional Intrastate Access Service 
at the carrier’s interstate access rates 
in effect on December 29, 2011, using 
Fiscal Year 2011 intrastate switched ac-
cess demand for each rate element. 

(2) Calculate total revenue from 
Transitional Intrastate Access Service 
at the carrier’s intrastate access rates 
in effect on December 29, 2011, using 
Fiscal Year 2011 intrastate switched ac-
cess demand for each rate element. 

(3) Calculate the Step 1 Access Rev-
enue Reduction. The Step 1 Access 
Revenue Reduction is equal to one-half 
of the difference between the amount 
calculated in (b)(1) of this section and 
the amount calculated in (b)(2) of this 
section. 

(4) A Competitive Local Exchange 
Carrier may elect to establish rates for 
Transitional Intrastate Access Service 
using its intrastate access rate struc-
ture. Carriers using this option shall 
establish rates for Transitional Intra-
state Access Service such that Transi-
tional Intrastate Access Service rev-
enue at the proposed rates is no greater 
than Transitional Intrastate Access 
Service revenue at the intrastate rates 
in effect as of December 29, 2011 less 
the Step 1 Access Revenue Reduction, 
using Fiscal year 2011 intrastate 
switched access demand. 

(5) In the alternative, a Competitive 
Local Exchange Carrier may elect to 
apply its interstate access rate struc-
ture and interstate rates to Transi-
tional Intrastate Access Service. In ad-
dition to applicable interstate access 
rates, the carrier may assess a transi-
tional per-minute charge on Transi-
tional Intrastate Access Service end of-
fice switching minutes (previously 
billed as intrastate access). The transi-
tional charge shall be no greater than 
the Step 1 Access Revenue Reduction 
divided by Fiscal year 2011 intrastate 
switched access demand 

(6) Except as provided in paragraph 
(b)(7) of this section, nothing in this 
section obligates or allows a Competi-
tive LEC that has intrastate rates 
lower than its functionally equivalent 
interstate rates to make any intrastate 

tariff filing or intrastate tariff revi-
sions raising such rates. 

(7) If a Competitive LEC must make 
an intrastate switched access rate re-
duction pursuant to paragraph (b) of 
this section, and that Competitive LEC 
has an intrastate rate for a rate ele-
ment that is below the comparable 
interstate rate for that element, the 
Competitive LEC may increase the 
rate for any intrastate rate element 
that is below the comparable interstate 
rate for that element to the interstate 
rate no later than July 1, 2013; 

(c) Beginning July 1, 2013, notwith-
standing any other provision of the 
Commission’s rules, all Competitive 
Local Exchange Carrier Access Recip-
rocal Compensation rates for switched 
exchange access services subject to this 
subpart shall be no higher than the Ac-
cess Reciprocal Compensation rates 
charged by the competing incumbent 
local exchange carrier, in accordance 
with the same procedures specified in 
§ 61.26 of this chapter. 

[76 FR 73856, Nov. 29, 2011, as amended at 77 
FR 48452, Aug. 14, 2012] 

§ 51.913 Transition for VoIP-PSTN traf-
fic. 

(a)(1) Terminating Access Reciprocal 
Compensation subject to this subpart 
exchanged between a local exchange 
carrier and another telecommuni-
cations carrier in Time Division Multi-
plexing (TDM) format that originates 
and/or terminates in IP format shall be 
subject to a rate equal to the relevant 
interstate terminating access charges 
specified by this subpart. Interstate 
originating Access Reciprocal Com-
pensation subject to this subpart ex-
changed between a local exchange car-
rier and another telecommunications 
carrier in Time Division Multiplexing 
(TDM) format that originates and/or 
terminates in IP format shall be sub-
ject to a rate equal to the relevant 
interstate originating access charges 
specified by this subpart. 

(2) Until June 30, 2014, intrastate 
originating Access Reciprocal Com-
pensation subject to this subpart ex-
changed between a local exchange car-
rier and another telecommunications 
carrier in Time Division Multiplexing 
(TDM) format that originates and/or 
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terminates in IP format shall be sub-
ject to a rate equal to the relevant 
intrastate originating access charges 
specified by this subpart. Effective 
July 1, 2014, originating Access Recip-
rocal Compensation subject to this sub-
part exchanged between a local ex-
change carrier and another tele-
communications carrier in Time Divi-
sion Multiplexing (TDM) format that 
originates and/or terminates in IP for-
mat shall be subject to a rate equal to 
the relevant interstate originating ac-
cess charges specified by this subpart. 

(3) Telecommunications traffic origi-
nates and/or terminates in IP format if 
it originates from and/or terminates to 
an end-user customer of a service that 
requires Internet protocol-compatible 
customer premises equipment. 

(b) Notwithstanding any other provi-
sion of the Commission’s rules, a local 
exchange carrier shall be entitled to 
assess and collect the full Access Re-
ciprocal Compensation charges pre-
scribed by this subpart that are set 
forth in a local exchange carrier’s 
interstate or intrastate tariff for the 
access services defined in § 51.903 re-
gardless of whether the local exchange 
carrier itself delivers such traffic to 
the called party’s premises or delivers 
the call to the called party’s premises 
via contractual or other arrangements 
with an affiliated or unaffiliated pro-
vider of interconnected VoIP service, 
as defined in 47 U.S.C. 153(25), or a non- 
interconnected VoIP service, as defined 
in 47 U.S.C. 153(36), that does not itself 
seek to collect Access Reciprocal Com-
pensation charges prescribed by this 
subpart for that traffic. This rule does 
not permit a local exchange carrier to 
charge for functions not performed by 
the local exchange carrier itself or the 
affiliated or unaffiliated provider of 
interconnected VoIP service or non- 
interconnected VoIP service. For pur-
poses of this provision, functions pro-
vided by a LEC as part of transmitting 
telecommunications between des-
ignated points using, in whole or in 
part, technology other than TDM 
transmission in a manner that is com-
parable to a service offered by a local 
exchange carrier constitutes the func-

tional equivalent of the incumbent 
local exchange carrier access service. 

[76 FR 73856, Nov. 29, 2011, as amended at 77 
FR 31536, May 29, 2012] 

§ 51.915 Recovery mechanism for price 
cap carriers. 

(a) Scope. This section sets forth the 
extent to which Price Cap Carriers may 
recover certain revenues, through the 
recovery mechanism outlined below, to 
implement reforms adopted in FCC 11– 
161 and as required by § 20.11(b) of this 
chapter, and §§ 51.705 and 51.907. 

(b) Definitions. As used in this section 
and § 51.917, the following terms mean: 

(1) CALLS Study Area. A CALLS Study 
Area means a Price Cap Carrier study 
area that participated in the CALLS 
plan at its inception. See Access Charge 
Reform, Price Cap Performance Review 
for Local Exchange Carriers, Low-Volume 
Long-Distance Users, Federal-State Joint 
Board on Universal Service, Sixth Report 
and Order in CC Docket Nos. 96–262 and 
94–1, Report and Order in CC Docket 
No. 99–249, Eleventh Report and Order 
in CC Docket No. 96–45, 15 FCC Rcd 
12962 (2000). 

(2) CALLS Study Area Base Factor. 
The CALLS Study Area Base Factor is 
equal to ninety (90) percent. 

(3) CMRS Net Reciprocal Compensation 
Revenues. CMRS Net Reciprocal Com-
pensation Revenues means the reduction 
in net reciprocal compensation reve-
nues required by § 20.11 of this chapter 
associated with CMRS traffic as de-
scribed in § 51.701(b)(2), which is equal 
to its Fiscal Year 2011 net reciprocal 
compensation revenues from CMRS 
carriers. 

(4) Expected Revenues for Access Recov-
ery Charges. Expected Revenues for Ac-
cess Recovery Charges are calculated 
using the tariffed Access Recovery 
Charge rate for each class of service 
and the forecast demand for each class 
of service. 

(5) Initial Composite Terminating End 
Office Access Rate. Initial Composite Ter-
minating End Office Access Rate means 
Fiscal Year 2011 terminating interstate 
End Office Access Service revenue di-
vided by Fiscal Year 2011 terminating 
interstate end office switching min-
utes. 

(6) Lifeline Customer. A Lifeline Cus-
tomer is a residential lifeline subscriber 

VerDate Sep<11>2014 11:13 Nov 17, 2016 Jkt 238215 PO 00000 Frm 00087 Fmt 8010 Sfmt 8010 Y:\SGML\238215.XXX 238215eh
ie

rs
 o

n 
D

S
K

5V
P

T
V

N
1P

R
O

D
 w

ith
 C

F
R


		Superintendent of Documents
	2020-01-16T15:57:12-0500
	US GPO, Washington, DC 20401
	Superintendent of Documents
	GPO attests that this document has not been altered since it was disseminated by GPO




